Friends of Qurna Discovery

Minutes of AGM, September 11th 2008

held at the The Bank of New York Mellon Centre

Apologies:

Michelle Brown, Geoffrey Roper, Maureen el Hadi, Jasper Scovil, Cath and John Rutherford, Aiden Dodson, Anthea and Evan Davies, Pat Mortimer, Lewis Said

1.
Minutes of the 2007 Inaugural Meeting


Agreed

2.
Chairman’s report


Yvonne gave her report – see Appendix 1. below.


Adopted


3.
Treasurer’s report and presentation of Annual Accounts

Annual Accounts attached.  


Robert said that we remain dependent on bringing in more donations and on the Secretary’s personal money.  The Secretary met expenses on site and was repaid when possible.  This year we had received c£2,200 in Donations and membership fees. Another £1,050 had been received since the end of the accounting year. The priority is to raise more money.

The accounts were Adopted.

It was agreed to repay the Secretary a further £500.

Lewis Said had suggested that we sound out the Ford Foundation.

Agreed to do this when we were absolutely sure about the exhibitions in Qurna.

4.
Secretary’s report


see Appendix 2 below.


Adopted.

5.
Election of Committee, Secretary and Treasurer


The existing committee and officers were re-elected.

6.
Work to be done in Qurna 2008/9.


The exhibitions had to be re-installed in the Zawyeh, which also had to be repainted its QD colours.  Exhibitions to be installed etc in the Daramalli House.  A professional restorer had volunteered to do any necessary conservation work on the mud structures of the bab el hagar.

Caroline was going to return to Qurna when necessary and possible, probably November.  The exhibitions would be formally re-opened in the zawyeh.  The D house to be open when ready.  Then we would need two Guardians!

7.
Discussion of strategy for fundraising in the year ahead
We discussed suggestions that had come from Members, including those from Geoffrey Roper:

I expect you have already tried the obvious possibilities - British Council, etc. In case of future political problems, it might be a good idea to try to find at least some of the money in Egypt itself. Some corporations, donors, etc. that have recently financed archaeological and related activities include 

Arab Contractors (Osman) - http://www.arabcont.com/english/contact/contact_egypt.aspx

 Orascom - http://www.orascomci.com/index.php?id=engonsisawiris

and the A. Alexandrian Group of Companies (cannot find website).

There are also banks such as HSBC with subsidiaries in Egypt -

http://www.egypt.hsbc.com

You might also try the British University in Egypt - http://www.bue.edu.eg

Need to approach the Egyptologists and archaeologists.

Agreed to go ahead with these when situation in Qurna completely clear and resolved.
8.
Any Other Business.


The website had recently been updated by a friend of the Secretary, but he could no longer do this as for free.  Robert volunteered to talk to a pal, Martin Dow, to see if he would agree to help add material and information etc.

End of formal business.

The exhibition Earthen structures in Qurna, Luxor, which Caroline Simpson produced and took to the Terra 2008 conference in Mali, was displayed.

Caroline Simpson gave an illustrated talk, The Theban West Bank since “Antiquity”, first given at the Egypt Exploration Society conference Summer 2008.

Appendix 1.

Chairman’s Report to FQD, AGM 2008

"This is the first AGM since the formation of Friends of Qurna Discovery in July 2007, so I feel that a resumé of the events that led to this should preface this report.
Caroline Simpson first visited Egypt in the mid 80s and quickly discovered that modern Egypt holds as much fascination as the ancient. So in 1994 having based herself in Qurna and started to learn Arabic, she set up a project introducing people to aspects of both.

In time, she was approached for help with the problems over the proposed resettlement of the Qurnawi further North. Caroline knew, from her experience in Canterbury, that these people needed to be involved in the planning process.

She set up her first exhibition to enable the Qurnawi to see the nature of their own problems and use this as a tool for discussion first among themselves and then with the authorities . Incidentally, the exhibition was also meant to enable tourists be aware of the history of the inhabitants of the hillside.

Caroline's research led her to meeting Abdu Daramalli who had worked with Swiss and German archaeologists. He showed her a dull copy of a photograph of Yanni's house taken by Alexander Rhind in the mid 19th century. When later she found the Hay drawings in the British Library some Qurnawi became very interested,and Michelle Brown, head of MSS agreed to have them photographed.

Caroline was 'bitten by the bug' and now knew that she would need a venue for these to be shown together with her previous exhibition. The Omda's House outside the tomb of Ramose was leased and restored and thus the Hay Panorama appeal was launched. A guardian was found and paid for though no entrance money could be charged.  The Imaginative Traveller agreed to donate annually for 5 years – now expired.

The grand opening took place in April 2001 attended by the deputy Governor of Luxor, Michelle Brown and colleagues of the British Library, Dr Mohamed el Bialy senior antiquities Inspector of the West Bank, and numerous descendants of Sheikh Awad who had worked with Champollion, Hay and Lepsius as foreman and guide.

Many people visited this exhibition which was commented on favourably, but by 2005 bulldozers had demolished many more buildings and the resettlement of Sheikh abd el Qurna gathered pace, The Omda's House is now no more. 

 

Events since the first meting of QD in 2007 

By 2007 the Qurna we once knew no longer existed but thanks to Caroline and the backing of the Supreme Council for Antiquities and ASTENE, four properties were earmarked in February for preservation,viz. Yanni's house, the Daramalli house with the attached Zawia and the Bab el Hagar (tomb house). The last three are the concern of QD.

Abdu Daramalli was in charge of restoring the property and installing electricity prior to the exhibition being installed. 

Rumblings of impending trouble surfaced when Abdu was visited on 20th September (2007) by Dr Ibrahim Ghazala who had been sent by HE Farouk Hosni, the minister of Culture to take over the remaining 25 properties and turn them into an Artist's Colony.

A few phone calls later and appeals to Dr Zahi Hawass led to the latter being able to assure us that QD was safe.

The QD Exhibition was formally opened on November 4th 2007, invitations having been sent to local officials of the Antiquities Dept and Luxor Council etc.

Out of the blue, on November 23rd, less than 3 weeks later, the Government closed QD on orders of the Minister of Culture.  Big blue panels proclaiming the takeover by the 'International Atelier of Luxor' now adorned the building. Abdu, who had already been depressed by Dr Ghazalla's visit, was now distraught. It seemed to us to us that the dream of giving the Qurnawi a sense of pride in their history and tourist an insight into the culture of the Theban hills had come to nought

Many letters and meetings later, we were at last given the welcome news that the Zawia had been vacated at the end of May with the reassurance that the artists will soon be leaving all the buildings though Dr Ghazalla has not as yet handed the keys of the buildings back.

 

We are so grateful for the help Dr Zahi Hawass has given us, without him we could not have progressed far.

We are grateful to Dr Mohamed el Bialy for his support and to all those who wrote letters on behalf of QD.

We are so grateful to Dr Elina Paulin-Grothe who had meetings with Dr Tarek el Awadi and Dr Mansour and gave vital moral support to Abdu Daramalli who has worked so hard with care and enthusiasm to produce something that we can all be proud of.

Above all we thank Caroline Simpson for her vision, her drive, her enthusiasm and tenacity in adversity without which the Qurnawi would have nothing to celebrate.

 

Paraphrasing Dr Hawass, we want to say 'Qurna's history shall not die' "

Appendix 2.

Secretary’s report to AGM, September 2008

The Friends of Qurna Discovery was set up last year and had its Inaugural Meeting on July 2nd 2007.  A committee of four was elected and we have had three meetings since then and numerous email and phone conversations.  Members can obtain Minutes of these meetings on request.

Due to the uncertainties (see Newsletter August 2008) that started last October, we agreed not to push the membership drive or the Appeal until matters were resolved, which they now appear to have been.

As of today we have 29 formal Friends of Qurna Discovery and another 10 people have given donations.

The little Friends brochure has now been professionally printed and we have quantities ready for distribution.  In August 2008 we produced our first Newsletter, an 8 page A4 publication of which 5 pages was for the Friends and 3 pages was the Qurna History Project.  This can also be used to inform people of our work, enrol more Friends and raise more money.

Our major jobs in the UK are to raise the money and spread the word.  The major works in Qurna are: a) to return the two restored properties to the state they were in last November, b) to install the collections and displays in the Daramalli House and c) to clear and conserve and install lighting in the bab el-hagar.  In addition there is the day-to-day running of the exhibitions and advertising etc.  While the work in Qurna is mainly done by the wonderful Qurna team, they cannot do it without the support of the Friends.

In the last year a lot of correspondence has been ‘trouble-shooting’: mails to Dr Hawass and supporters in Egypt and the world, dossiers of photos and documents to the Minister and Governors and urgent phone calls when necessary.  I hope that none of this will be necessary in future and we can concentrate on the much-needed positive work.

If you have friends and colleagues who might be interested, or a local society who would like to support us, we can provide brochures and newsletters and even a speaker if you wish.  Please just ask.

My thanks go to my fellow committee members, and to the Friends, for their work and encouragement in the UK, to Abdu Daramalli and the hard working team in Qurna, and to Dr Hawass and members of the SCA Inspectorate in Egypt.  

Caroline Simpson, Secretary of the Friends of Qurna Discovery, September 2008.
